
Minutes	of	UUFSD	Board	Meeting		
Tuesday,	February	21,	2017,	7:00	pm	

Rev.	Meghan’s	Office	
	
Board	Members	present:	 	 	 Also	present:	

Alisa	Guralnick,	President	 	 	 Rev.	Meghan	Cefalu,	ex	officio	 	
Mark	Tuller,	Vice	President	 	 	 Glen	Bowden,	Treasurer	
Heather	Stroud,	Secretary	 	 	 Laura	Colban	
Rich	Franzwa	 	 	 	 	 Alice	Brzovic	
Bob	Quick	 	 	 	 	 	
Alison	Schlick	 	
Clint	Stoddard	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	

	
	

Alisa	convened	the	meeting	at	7:05	pm,	Clint	read	opening	words,	the	chalice	was	lit,	and	
members	checked	in.	
	
NEW	ACTION	ITEMS	
- Congregational	Meeting	minutes	to	be	approved	at	June	Congregational	Meeting	
	
- Rev.	Meghan	will	write	a	blurb	about	District	Assembly	to	drum	up	interest,	and	the	Board	
will	promote	it	
	
- Heather	to	ask	Personnel	Committee	to	make	staff	salary	recommendations	by	March	
Board	meeting	and	attend	if	possible.	[DONE]	
	
- Clint	to	follow	up	with	Barbara	Blomgren	regarding	the	Memorial	Wall	timeline.	
	
OLD	ACTION	ITEMS		
	
-Rev.	Meghan	to	process	information	gathered	from	other	minsters	regarding	best	practices	
for	absentee	voting,	and	report	back	to	Board.	
	
-Mark	to	convene	a	subcommittee	to	consist	of	the	Secretary,	former	Secretary	(Mark),	and	
an	Archivist	(Clint)	to	plan	how	to	implement	the	documentarian	role	in	the	
Communications	Committee	discussion.	
	
DECISION	ITEMS	
	
Adoption	of	Minutes	from	January	Board	Meeting.	Rich	made	a	motion	to	approve	the	
minutes,	which	passed	unanimously.	
	
Adoption	of	Resolution	Approving	Letter	to	California	Air	Resources	Board.	After	
discussion,	the	Board	adopted	the	following	resolution:	
	

RESOLUTION	APPROVING	LETTER	TO	CALIFORNIA	AIR	RESOURCES	
BOARD:	
	
The	Board	of	Directors,	upon	motion	made	by	Mark	Tuller,	duly	seconded	
and	unanimously	adopted	the	following	resolution,	February	21,	2017:	
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WHEREAS,	 Laura	 Colban,	 a	member	 of	 the	 Environmental	 Justice	 Task	
Force,	 drafted	 a	 comment	 letter	 to	 the	 California	 Air	 Resources	 Board	
requesting	that	a	carbon	tax	be	included	in	the	2030	Scoping	Plan;	and	
	
WHEREAS,	 the	Board	 agrees	 that	 the	 draft	 letter	 is	 consistent	with	 the	
mission	and	values	of	the	Fellowship;	and	
	
NOW	THEREFORE	BE	IT:	
	
RESOLVED,	 the	draft	 letter	 is	approved,	with	the	addition	of	statements	
regarding	the	spiritual	mission	of	this	congregation	and	the	tipping	point	
of	climate	change,	to	be	signed	by	the	members	of	the	Board	of	Directors.		
	

	
	
INFORMATION	ITEMS	
	
Rev.	Meghan’s	Report.	She	has	been	seeing	lots	of	new	member	interest.	There	is	a	social	
gathering	this	weekend,	and	new	member	workshop	soon.	Mark	suggested	having	a	Board	
member	at	these	events,	and	Rev.	Meghan	will	mention	this	to	Adrienne.	
	
Adrienne’s	Report.	Chris	Burns	will	be	the	new	chair	of	the	Communications	Committee.	
	
District	Assembly	Update.	Rev.	Meghan	reported	that	D.A.	will	be	held	in	Tucson	in	late	
March/early	April.	Three	congregations	are	hosting,	with	a	Friday	worship	and	family-
friendly	immersion	excursions	on	Saturday.	More	information	is	available	at	the	D.A.	
website	at	http://justiceda2017.weebly.com/		
	
Classroom	Project	Update.	Clint	reported	that	the	stucco	work	is	ongoing	on	the	
classrooms,	and	classroom	and	bathroom	upgrade	work	is	expected	to	be	done	in	about	a	
month.	We	are	waiting	for	fire	marshal	review	of	the	Domas	site	plan	for	the	amphitheater,	
and	correction	to	reflect	the	actual	boundary	of	the	Environmentally	Sensitive	Habitat	Area,	
for	Coastal	Commission	review.	Chris	Kolb	is	looking	into	permitting	requirements	for	
sheds.	
	
Wells	Fargo.	Rev.	Meghan	reported	that	Wells	Fargo	is	a	supporter	of	the	Dakota	Access	
Pipeline,	and	raised	whether	the	Fellowship	should	consider	other	banks	for	our	business.	
The	Board	requested	that	the	Finance	Committee	look	into	and	report	back	on:	(1)	is	it	
feasible	to	stop	using	Wells	Fargo;	and	(2)	what	other	banking	alternatives	are	available?	
Mark	reported	that	the	Finance	Committee	had	some	discussion	on	this	at	last	night’s	
meeting,	and	the	change	would	involve	changing	our	deposit	account	and	getting	new	
checks.	
	
Encouraging	Giving.	Rev.	Meghan	reported	she	is	considering	a	monthly	highlight	of	one	
area	of	Fellowship	life	to	encourage	more	giving,	along	the	lines	of	Generosity	Sunday.	This	
would	be	more	of	shining	a	light	on	a	particular	area	instead	of	being	a	specific	“ask.”	
	
Finance	Report.	Glen	reported	that	our	financials	are	“way	fabulous.”	We	have	exceeded	
our	forecast	of	$10k	in	additional	pledges	from	new	members.	We	have	a	surplus	of	$25k,	
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and	113%	of	budget	on	revenue.	Spending	is	only	$2300	over	budget.	Also,	it	appears	we	
have	been	overpaying	our	dues	to	UUA	and	the	region	for	years,	because	we	have	been	
counting	pledge	units	instead	of	grouping	families	into	one	payment	unit.	
	
ITEMS	FOR	THOUGHTFUL	DISCUSSION	
	
Team	G.	Glen	and	Alice	Brzovic	lead	the	discussion.		
	
-Pledge	Drive	

- Starts	on	March	5.	
- Rev.	Meghan	is	asking	for	testimonials.	
- Didge	Masser-Frye	is	helping	with	the	mechanics.	
- Volunteers	are	needed	to	staff	tables	and	talk	to	people	about	pledging.	
- Board	could	help	by	making	phone	calls	to	members	in	the	3rd	week	of	the	pledge	

drive.	
- Candace	Sage	has	drafted	a	policy	regarding	pledge	amount	privacy,	and	Mark	is	

reviewing	it.	
- Rev.	Meghan	is	available	to	review	communications	regarding	giving.	
- Glen	has	drafted	a	break-even	pro	forma	budget	assuming	$307k	in	pledges	(see	

attached).	This	number	could	be	increased	to	create	a	more	ambitious	goal.	
-Auction	

- Scheduled	for	May	13	
- In	the	future,	reserving	the	first	Saturday	in	May	for	the	auction	would	be	better.	
- Alice	is	developing	a	task	list	to	recruit	volunteers	and	donors.	
- Adrienne	and	Christy	Turner	are	helping	recruit	volunteers.	
- Alison	noted	that	Joey	Elwell	knows	how	to	set	up	an	on-line	auction.	
- Needs	two	people	to	co-chair	auction.	

-Idea	to	hold	future	Friday	night	fundraisers:	story	night,	UUFSD	Band	conecert,	etc.	
	
Members:	

• Meetings	are	the	first	Wednesday	of	every	month	from	6:30	to	8,	and	the	regulars	
that	show	up	are	Caroline	DeMar,	Betsy	Gilpin,	Lisa	Shaffer,	Bob	Quick,	Wenda	
Alvarez,	Didge	Masser-Frye,	and	Chris	Butler.	

	
The	President	declared	the	meeting	adjourned	at	9:22	pm.	The	next	scheduled	Board	
meeting	is	on	Tuesday,	March	21,	from	7:00	to	9:00	pm	at	Rev.	Meghan’s	office.	
	
Respectfully	submitted,	
Heather	Stroud,	Secretary	
	
Attachments:	

• Agenda	for	February	2017	Board	meeting	
• Draft	letter	to	California	Air	Resources	Board	
• Rev.	Meghan’s	Report	
• RE	Report	
• Administrator’s	Report	
• Music	Director’s	Report	
• Financial	Reports	
• Pro	Forma	Budget	
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UUFSD Board Meeting Agenda 
February 21, 2017 

 
1. Chalice Lighting and Check-in 
2. Opening words (Clint) 
3. Special Item – proposed Board adoption of statement to CA Air Resources Bd 

(Alison S., Laura Colban) – 5 minutes 
4. Items for celebration; tracking success (Search Committee/election!) 
5. Review and approve minutes and agenda from last board meeting 
6. Report on action items from last month 

a. Information Items Monthly reports: RE, Admin, Dir. Of Connections, Rev. 
M 

• Sent via email; attach to minutes 
• Brief report on Communications initiatives (Adrienne) – 5 minutes 

b. Monthly reports, as needed, from Committees 
7. Short decision items 

a. Quick updates 
• District Assembly / PSWD annual meeting 4/1 (Tucson, AZ): Who 

can attend? (Irv went last year) What’s our role? (Rev. Meghan) 
• Clint / Coastal Commission / update 
• Wells Fargo as our bank: Rev. M, Mark T 
• Rev. M: idea w/r/t monthly verbal highlight of one area of 

Fellowship life (as with Generosity Sunday) – as part of Worship 
Team planning – a “Maybe You Didn’t Know…” or a “Lift Up” …  
 

8. Monthly Financial Review 
 

9. < Break for snacks > 
 

10. Thoughtful discussion topic for the month (8:00 pm) 
a. Team Genero$ity and Pledge Drive (Alice Brzovic, Glen Bowden). 

• Rev M idea: texting capability for donations (Text XXXXX to 
NNNNN to make your donation right now) 

b. Reminder for next months’ scheduled Committee Presentations 
• Is there a / what is the mandate? Is the mandate being met? What 

does the committee/ staff person need to move forward? 
• Next Up:  

1. Social Action & Justice – March- Heather 
2. April is open – as needed (Cap Campaign? Other?) 

 
11. Leftovers [second thoughts on things, items we forgot, etc.] 
12. Review of action items/decisions 
13. Items for next month’s meeting – if any 
14. Who do we need to thank this month? 

a. Search Committee (already done by Alisa) 
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b. Christie’s Friday Morning Meditation Group (helps stuff OOS every week); 
Christine Maciulla (organizing CRC volunteers), Alice B (website), Ernie 
Dunn (teaching OWL and stepping up as back up RE teacher) … who else? 

15. Process check and check out 
16. Adjourn 
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February 21, 2016 
  
California Air Resources Board 
1001 I Street 
Sacramento, CA 95814 
 
RE: 2030 Target Draft Scoping Plan 
 
Dear CARB and stakeholders, 
  
Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the CARB 2030 Target Scoping Plan. 
  
For context, the Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of San Dieguito is a ______________. 
  
We are concerned about climate change and the economic drain on our local economy 
from importing fossil fuels into our state.  We believe that California can reduce GHG 
emissions while stimulating the local renewable energy sector of our state economy in 
an efficient and equitable manner through a carbon fee/tax and dividend.   
 
If the tax is downstream near the consumer, an additional tax on leaks, particularly 
wellhead leaks such as Aliso Canyon, would be an important component.  If the tax is 
upstream, it must be structured to include all fossil fuels, including those that escape 
through leakage.  
 
We understand your concern “If we set the price too high, we have made the program 
unnecessarily expensive, and if we set the price too low, we will not achieve enough 
GHG reductions.”  We believe that there is little risk to setting the carbon tax too high, as 
this will only serve to decrease fossil fuel consumption and stimulate the economy, 
provided that the tax is accompanied by a tax credit dividend paid to each resident.  We 
also believe that it is possible to ascertain the correct level of the tax by an examination 
of our own state’s history with fluctuating gas prices.   
 
California’s history with high gas prices evinces the effects of $4.00/gallon pricing on 
consumption and on the renewable energy sector of our state’s economy.  Your own 
2014 report, “Impacts of Gas Price on Passenger Vehicle Use and Greenhouse Gas 
Emissions” states:   
 

Overall, changes in gas price can lead to significant effects on travel behavior, 
with some (usually limited) effects visible in the short run and (most) others 
measurable only after several years (long-run effects)1.  

 
In 2014, when gas prices exceeded $4.00/gallon, purchases of hybrid vehicles increased 
and carpools became more common. Now that gas prices have been under $3.00 for 
nearly a year, light trucks sales have begun to increase, while car sales have 
decreased.2 

																																																								
1 https://www.arb.ca.gov/cc/sb375/policies/gasprice/gasprice_bkgd.pdf 
2 http://large.stanford.edu/courses/2016/ph240/wang1/docs/cncda-nov16.pdf 
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This supports a carbon tax in the range of $100-150/metric ton ($0.88 - $1.32/gallon) as 
an ideal first step, phased in slowly and possibly 
followed by additional increases, to motivate 
Californians to reduce their consumption of 
fossil fuels.  
 
In order to avoid hardship and further efficiency 
and equity, it would be necessary to return most 
of the revenue to California residents in the form 
of a dividend, divided equally among all 
residents, with half shares for children.  A 
portion of the revenue could be used to fund 
other state-sponsored programs. 
 
We believe that some of the assessments in the 
Scoping Plan were based on a 
misunderstanding of the BC report “Trends in Greenhouse Gas Emissions in B.C. (1990-
2014)”.  The Scoping Plan states “BC’s emissions have increased by 2.7 percent from 
2011 through 2014,” citing this report. This is a misrepresentation in various ways. The 
BC tax was implemented in 2008, and amended in 2010 to phase out the exclusion of 
forestry related emissions for biofuels such as biodiesel, ethanol, and hydrogenated 
vegetable oil (HVO).   Emissions from 2011 to 2014 is more closely related to the 2010 
amendment than to the 2008 implementation of the tax itself.  Furthermore, the same 
report states that emissions dropped from 66.3 Mt CO2e in 2007 to 62.7 Mt CO2e in 
2014, a decrease of 5.5%. To fully understand the effect on the tax, it is important to look 
at additional data, such as GHG data from 2007, GDP data, and population data.  
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As you can see from the charts below3, GHG emissions seem to have decreased after 
the tax, but not substantially.  In relation to population and GDP, GHG emissions seem 
to have decreased substantially, but this trend began just before the tax was 
implemented, making the correlation is uncertain.  It is possible that the BC tax, at only 

CAD$30/ton, approximately US$22.50/ton, implemented slowly over years, was 
insufficient to have a significant impact on emissions.   
 
CARB, in the Scoping Plan, expresses a concern regarding an “unnecessarily 
expensive” carbon tax, but does not specify exactly what that concern is. Based on our 
assumption that your concern is economic, we will address the effects on the economy 
here.  We do ask, however, that you specify your concern if it is not an economic one.   
 
If revenues from the carbon tax are used primarily to pay a dividend to residents, there is 
no concern that the economy will be stifled.  Rather, it will be stimulated by the shift from 
fossil fuels imported from outside the state to local renewable energy.   
 
According to the EIA, California spent a total of $137,720 million on energy in 2014, 
including $102,265 million for fossil fuels (oil, gas and coal), and $35,455 million for 
“other” forms of energy.4  Of the $102,265 million spent on fossil fuels, $86,002 million 
was for 629.5 million barrels of oil, $16,128 million was for 2,351 billion cubic feet of 

																																																								
3 http://www.env.gov.bc.ca/soe/indicators/sustainability/ghg-emissions.html 
4 https://www.eia.gov/state/data.cfm?sid=CA#ConsumptionExpenditures 
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natural gas, and $135 million was for 1.7 short tons of coal.  From an fiscal perspective, 
this would be fine if that money stayed in our state.  But it doesn’t. In contrast with 
renewable energy which is produced locally, very little of the fossil fuels we consume are 
produced within our state.  California only produced 204,699 barrels of oil5, 218,590 
million cubic feet of gas, and no coal.  Thus, California imports 68% of its oil at a cost of 
approx. $58,481 million; 91% of its natural gas at a cost of $14,676 million and 100% of 
its coal at a cost of $135 million, equating to a total cost of $73,292 million for imported 
fossil fuel.   
 
And this is not all. A significant portion of the $35,455 million for “other” was spent to 
import electricity.  $562 million was paid to Canada and Mexico to import 12,369,304 
million MW of electricity from Canada and Mexico.  An additional 79,719,494 million MW 
of electricity was also imported from other states, at varying prices, which likely cost over 
$30,000 million.6 When this is added to the $73,292 million paid for imported fossil fuels, 
we find that over $100 billion is being sent from California to outside our state for fossil 
fuels.  An aggressive carbon tax will force us to buy local renewable energy, thus 
enabling us to keep much of that $100+ billion in our state.  This would be a tremendous 
boon to our economy.   
 
Another important effect of a carbon tax is psychological.  Our state could make a 
tremendous statement regarding the environmental cost of GHGs by being the first to 
implement a carbon tax.  Even if the tax is too small to have a measurable impact on 
emissions and needs to be accompanied by a cap and trade system, a tax on carbon 
would make a statement about our state and about our understanding of the impact of 
fossil fuels.  This, in and of itself, is important. 
 
With regard to Cap and Trade (C&T), there are a number of issues that were not 
addressed by your Scoping Plan. First, the major beneficiaries of C&T are the Wall 
Street firms, such as Goldman Sachs and J.P. Morgan, which create the market for 
carbon offset.  Other beneficiaries include developers of renewable energy projects 
outside California.  This is a cost to our state and a drain on our economy.   
 
Second, the economists, Chichilniski, Heal and Starett, who developed the concept of 
C&T back in the 1990’s and pushed it through Kyoto, have basically abandoned it as 
unworkable.  
 
And last, your assertion that C&T provides emissions certainty is unfounded.  Emissions 
have increased since the implementation of C&T in 2012. The downward emissions 
trend that began in 2007, ended in 2011, at 352.4 mill metric tons CO2, and then went 
up.  In 2014 it was 358.0 mill metric tons (see below).7 

																																																								
5 https://www.eia.gov/dnav/pet/pet_crd_crpdn_adc_mbbl_a.htm 
6 http://www.eia.gov/electricity/state/california/  See table 10 of Excel file. 
7 https://www.eia.gov/environment/emissions/state/   
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In conclusion, we believe that a carbon tax/fee and dividend can provide an effective, 
efficient and equitable means of enabling our state to meet or exceed our emissions 
reductions targets while also stimulating our state’s economy.   
 
We appreciate your work to promote the health and well-being of our state and the 
planet, and we are thankful for the opportunity to comment on your Scoping Plan.  
Please do not hesitate to contact us if you have any questions.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
(How do I sign this? I need to include contact info) 
Laura Colban, Esq.  
lauracolban@gmail.com / 858-692-2528 
Unitarian Universalist Fellowship of San Dieguito 
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Report to the Board of Directors 
Rev. Meghan Cefalu – February 20, 2017 

 
Dear Board, 
 
I am feeling grateful, relieved  and excited now that the congregation has voted 
to settle me here at UUFSD! The beautiful tree Alison has painted on the wall 
of my office is a visual reminder that I will now be sending down my roots in 
this beautiful place.  I’ve noticed a shift in how it feels to be here. People are 
already trusting me more deeply with their stories and personal sharing. And it 
feels different to be leading worship knowing the people looking back at me are 
going to be “my people” for a good, long while. 
 
I am also grateful for the support of the self-dubbed “defense team” (Lisa S., 
Alisa, Mark T., and Rigdon) who have written and assembled several 
documents I will be including in a packet of information  to the MFC before I 
go before them next month. Thank you, thank you, thank you! 
 
I will be working this coming month on performance reviews of the core staff 
(Tracey, Alison, Adrienne and Chris). 
 
I am looking forward to a very different type of District Assembly March 31-
April 2.  It will be styled similarly to the “Justice GA” held in Phoenix in 2012 
which I know a number of our members attended.  There will be three physical 
sites for the Assembly  – Tucson, Amado, and Sierra Vista – the three UU 
congregations closest to the Mexico border. During the ingathering, the 
business meeting and worship services the three sites will be connected through 
live video screens. During the day on Saturday there are a number of 
“immersion excursions” planned giving participants opportunities to, for 
example, learn about the ecology of the Sonoran Desert and drop water in the 
desert for people trying to cross safely, among other (less physically taxing) 
experiences. I hope to have 5-10 people from the congregation join me. I hope 
the members of the board will support DA either by attending yourself or 
helping to encourage others to attend. Registration closes March 15. I’ll be 
talking more about the program in the meeting tomorrow.  
 
Thank you all for all you do for UUFSD and, ultimately, for Love! 
 
In gratitude, 
 
Rev. Meghan 
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RE Board Report February 2017 
 
Class averages for the end of January - mid February 
 
Childcare  1st:      1 2nd:  3 
Prek-K:   1st:      5 2nd:  3.2 
1st-3rd:  1st: 3.1 2nd:  3 
4th-6th: 1st: 4 2nd:  2.6 
JR/YRUU: 2nd:     6 
Youth G:  13 
 
 
Classes are going well for Religious Education on Sundays.  The after church classes 
such as OWL for 5 and 6 years old, and the Parent Education Training, are great!  
 
The YRUU Art Bazaar is going to be rescheduled for April after a service and it is going 
to be open to all of RE to contribute works of art, services and talents for people to 
donate towards.  I have decided to expand the concept with the recent awareness of 
Syrian refugees in San Diego County needing assistance.  I have family friends who 
have “adopted” a family with 5 children who are recent immigrants to the US.  This is a 
very new idea, and I am still researching where our monetary donations will go.   
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ADMINISTRATOR’S	REPORT	TO	THE	BOARD	–	FEBRUARY	2017	
	

MEMBERSHIP	STATISTICS		
	
	 	 Total	number	of	members:	 259	 	 	
	 	 	 Members	emeritus:	 6	 	
	 	 	 Pledging	friends:		 10	 	
	 	 	 Friends:		 	 43	 	
	 	 	
As	of			2/12/2017	-	Total	number	of	members,	pledging	friends	and	friends:		318	
	
SUNDAY	ATTENDANCE	1/15/17	–	2/12/17	
	
Date	 Age	Group	 9:00am	 11:00am	
	 	 	 	
January	15	 Adult	 65	 140	
	 Child	 12	 11	
	 Teen	 3	 6	
	 Staff	 8	 6	
	 	 	 	
January	22	 Adult	 174	 	
SINGLE	SERVICE	 Child	 25	 	
	 Teen	 5	 	
	 Staff	 6	 	
	 	 	 	
January	28	 Adult	 56	 139	
	 Child	 15	 23	
	 Teen	 2	 4	
	 Staff	 4	 4	
	 NOTE:	Beginning	February	5th,	only	adults	counted,	refer	to	

R.E.	report	for	children	
February	5	 Adult	 46	 139	
	 	 	 	
February	12	 Adult	 60	 142	
	
SITE	USE	AND	RENTALS	
	
Possible	wedding	rental	on	11/11/17.	Waiting	to	hear	confirmation	from	bride.	
	
MEMBERSHIP	CHANGES	
Kim	 Cohen	 let	 us	 know	 she	 is	 leaving	 the	 Fellowship.	 Sandy	Washington	 has	
moved	to	Colorado	and	has	asked	to	be	removed	as	a	member.	

	
Respectfully	submitted,	
	 	
	 Tracey	Weiss	
	 Congregational	Administrator		
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To the UUFSD Board: 
 
Re: Report on Music, February 19, 2017 
 
Three more singers have joined the choir, bringing the number of singers to 38. 
 
 A new heavy duty mic stand was purchased and will be used for amplifying the choir the next time we are 
outside. This will likely be a good start for more effectively amplifying the choir, but additional equipment 
will probably be needed. 
 
Stu Anderson has fixed the back up mixer, so all mixers are working now. However interference issues in 
the ampitheatre are not fully diagnosed, so sound issues continue there. Some sound issues arose in 
Founder's Hall when Caroline was away. She has further instructed Kyle and Cole on the system. Further 
training may still be needed. 
  
Formation of a Music Committee is in process, but is not yet realized. 
 
A preliminary meeting of music and sound staff and Dream Builders is scheduled for March 12. 
 
On March 19 the choir will host brunch. We will plan to have the brunch in Founder's Hall if possible in 
order to take this opportunity to deliver an informal appreciation tribute for Monique's service and 
participation at UUFSD. The choir will sing a song with lyrics written to show our appreciation for her. We 
will have flowers for her. and a card made by  
Alison Crotty - which we plan to have available at prior services for folks to sign. Monique and Lynne are 
scheduled to play piano duets that day. The tribute will not be a goodbye, but an expression that she is 
loved and welcomed to continue to play special music. We are planning this as a surprise to Monique. 
We hope that anyone who is close to Monique will be there - please spread the word. 
 
Respectfully, 
 
Chris Lehman 
Director of Music 
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